

# Edinburgh Research Explorer

## A differential graded model for derived analytic geometry

## Citation for published version:

Pridham, JP 2018 'A differential graded model for derived analytic geometry' ArXiv.

### Link:

Link to publication record in Edinburgh Research Explorer

## **General rights**

Copyright for the publications made accessible via the Edinburgh Research Explorer is retained by the author(s) and / or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing these publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

Take down policy
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh Has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh Has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh Research Re content complies with UK legislation. If you believe that the public display of this file breaches copyright please contact openaccess@ed.ac.uk providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.



# A DIFFERENTIAL GRADED MODEL FOR DERIVED ANALYTIC GEOMETRY

#### J. P. PRIDHAM

ABSTRACT. We give a formulation for derived analytic geometry built from commutative differential graded algebras equipped with entire functional calculus on their degree 0 part, a theory well-suited to developing shifted Poisson structures and quantisations. In the complex setting, we show that this formulation recovers equivalent derived analytic spaces and stacks to those coming from Lurie's structured topoi. In non-Archimedean settings, there is a similar comparison, but for derived dagger analytic spaces and stacks, based on overconvergent functions.

### Introduction

In this paper, we develop a formulation for derived analytic geometry based on differential graded objects, by applying the approach of Carchedi and Roytenberg from [CR1]. In this case, the objects are commutative differential graded (dg) algebras equipped with entire functional calculus (EFC) on their degree 0 part. These are examples of dg algebras for a Fermat theory, so share many formal similarities with the dg  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}$  rings used in derived differential geometry. All commutative Banach (and indeed Fréchet) algebras naturally carry EFC structures, with operations given not just by polynomials but by all entire holomorphic functions.

Entire functional calculus should not be confused with holomorphic functional calculus, the basis of Dubuc and Taubin's analytic rings [DT], Lurie's approach to derived complex analytic geometry [Lur2, Lur4] and Porta and Yu's derived non-Archimedean analytic geometry [PY2]. The difference is that EFC does not include partially defined operations (corresponding to open subspaces of affine space) as part of the structure. Because EFC is the Lawvere theory giving the closest algebraic approximation to commutative Banach algebras, our approach is almost closer in spirit to that of [BBBK].

Our main results show that entire functional calculus is sufficient to study geometric objects in a derived analytic setting. Proposition 3.12 is the key to many technical constructions, giving a Quillen equivalent model structure on a category of dg algebras equipped with entire functional calculus in which all étale maps (i.e. local biholomorphisms) are cofibrations. As in Proposition 4.5, this gives rise to a functor from our setup to Lurie's derived analytic spaces, even though the latter carry much more structure a priori. In a similar vein, Proposition 3.25 gives a full and faithful contravariant  $\infty$ -functor from Porta's derived Stein spaces to complex dg algebras with EFC, so our simpler formulation leads to the same objects.

In proving these results, we cannot simply treat the underlying geometry as a black box as in Lurie's approach [Lur2] to derived analytic geometry, but instead need to exploit specific features. The most important ingredient is given by the various classical embedding theorems for Stein spaces [For, Rem, Wie, Kie, Lüt], allowing us to express analytic spaces locally as equalisers of finite-dimensional affine spaces — these neighbourhoods correspond to compact objects in the category of rings with entire functional

2

calculus. Another key ingredient is given by Proposition 3.11 and Assumption 3.1, isolating the features of open immersions and étale maps which allow us to analytically localise or Henselise one of our dg algebras without affecting its homotopy class. These are used in §3.2 to establish that cotangent complexes for Fermat theories have the properties we desire, notably that those associated to étale maps of Stein spaces are trivial (Lemma 3.17).

Because our setup is formulated for any rational Fermat theory, these results also include versions in non-Archimedean analytic geometry. Since we need embedding theorems, we have to be able to reduce to Stein or pro-Stein spaces. This means that we cannot work with arbitrary derived rigid analytic spaces, but we can work with partially proper spaces or with derived dagger analytic spaces. In other words, the lack of flexibility for our setup compared with [Lur4, PY2] forces us to work with overconvergent functions as in [GK], but that might be no bad thing.

### Contents

Introduction	1
1. Rings with entire functional calculus	2
1.1. Preliminary properties of Stein algebras	2
1.2. Complex algebras with entire functional calculus	3
1.3. Non-Archimedean EFC algebras	6
2. Generalisations of derived rings	8
2.1. Fermat theories	8
2.2. EFC-Differential graded algebras	10
3. Generalisations of localisation and henselisation	11
3.1. E-localisation	12
3.2. Cotangent complexes	15
3.3. Comparison with structured topoi	16
4. DG analytic spaces and stacks	18
4.1. Analytic spaces, Deligne–Mumford and Artin analytic stacks	19
4.2. Comparison with structured topoi	20
4.3. Analytification	22
4.4. Symplectic and Poisson structures, and quantisations	22
References	22

## 1. Rings with entire functional calculus

1.1. Preliminary properties of Stein algebras. Given a complex analytic space X, we write  $\mathscr{O}_X$  for the sheaf of holomorphic functions on X, and  $\mathscr{O}(X)$  for the ring  $\Gamma(X,\mathscr{O}_X)$  of global holomorphic functions.

**Lemma 1.1.** Given a local biholomorphism  $f \colon X \to Y$  of Stein spaces, the induced ring homomorphism  $f^{\sharp} \colon \mathscr{O}(Y) \to \mathscr{O}(X)$  is flat.

*Proof.* The category of  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$ -modules is equivalent to the ind-category of finitely presented  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$ -modules. It thus suffices to show that the functor  $M \mapsto M \otimes_{\mathscr{O}(Y)} \mathscr{O}(X)$  on the category of finitely presented  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$ -modules preserves monomorphisms.

Serre's Three Lemma implies that the category of coherent  $\mathcal{O}_Y$ -modules is abelian, while Cartan's Theorem B [GR, Fundamental Theorem B,  $\S IV.4$ , p.124] implies that

the functor  $\Gamma(Y,-)$  from coherent  $\mathscr{O}_Y$ -modules to  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$ -modules is exact. The functor  $-\otimes_{\mathscr{O}(Y)}\mathscr{O}_Y$  is right exact, and sends  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$  to  $\mathscr{O}_Y$ , so it follows from exactness that  $\Gamma(Y,M\otimes_{\mathscr{O}(Y)}\mathscr{O}_Y)\cong M$  for any finitely presented  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$ -module M. Thus the functor  $-\otimes_{\mathscr{O}(Y)}\mathscr{O}_Y$  must also preserve monomorphisms of finitely presented  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$ -modules, since it has a quasi-inverse  $\Gamma(Y,-)$  on its essential image.

Since f is a local biholomorphism, the functor  $f^* \colon \mathcal{C}oh(\mathscr{O}_Y) \to \mathcal{C}oh(\mathscr{O}_X)$  on coherent sheaves is exact, so we can factorise  $-\otimes_{\mathscr{O}(Y)} \mathscr{O}(X)$  as the composition  $FP\mathrm{Mod}(\mathscr{O}(Y)) \xrightarrow{-\otimes_{\mathscr{O}(Y)} \mathscr{O}_Y} \mathcal{C}oh(\mathscr{O}_Y) \xrightarrow{f^*} \mathcal{C}oh(\mathscr{O}_X) \xrightarrow{\Gamma(X,-)} \mathrm{Mod}(\mathscr{O}(X))$  of functors preserving monomorphisms, where Mod denotes the category of modules and  $FP\mathrm{Mod}$  the category of finitely presented modules.

**Definition 1.2.** As in [Ane], we say that a class **P** of morphisms in a category satisfies right cancellation if, for diagrams  $X \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ , we have that g lies in **P** whenever f and  $g \circ f$  do so. Similarly, a class **P** satisfies left cancellation if f lies in **P** whenever g and  $g \circ f$  do so.

The following is immediate:

**Lemma 1.3.** In the category of Stein spaces, the classes of open immersions and of local biholomorphisms are both left cancellative.

1.2. Complex algebras with entire functional calculus. We now consider a natural complex-analytic analogue of the  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}$  rings of [Dub, MR]. Although these will not model all analytic spaces, they will suffice for our building blocks after restricting to objects locally of finite presentation.

**Definition 1.4.** Recall (cf. [Pir]) that a  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra A with entire functional calculus (or EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra for short) is given by a product-preserving set-valued functor  $\mathbb{C}^n \mapsto A^n$  on the category with objects  $\{\mathbb{C}^n\}_{n\geq 0}$  and morphisms consisting of complex-analytic maps.

Explicitly, the set A is equipped, for every complex-analytic function  $f \in \mathcal{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ , with an operation  $\Phi_f \colon A^n \to A$ . These operations are required to be compatible in the sense that given functions  $g_i \in \mathcal{O}(\mathbb{C}^{m_i})$ , we must have

$$\Phi_{f\circ(g_1,\ldots,g_n)}=\Phi_f\circ(\Phi_{g_1},\ldots,\Phi_{g_n})\colon A^{\sum_{i=1}^n m_i}\to A.$$

Thus an EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra is a  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra A with a systematic and consistent way of evaluating expressions of the form  $\sum_{m_1,\ldots,m_n=0}^{\infty} \lambda_{m_1,\ldots,m_n} a_1^{m_1} \cdots a_n^{m_n}$  in A whenever the coefficients  $\lambda_{m_1,\ldots,m_n} \in \mathbb{C}$  satisfy  $\lim_{\sum m_i \to \infty} |\lambda_{m_1,\ldots,m_n}|^{1/\sum m_i} = 0$ . In particular, every EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra is a commutative  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra, with addition and multiplication coming from the functions  $(x,y) \mapsto x+y$  and  $(x,y) \mapsto xy$  in  $\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^2)$ .

Examples 1.5. For every complex-analytic space X, the set  $\mathcal{O}(X)$  of global holomorphic functions on X naturally has the structure of an EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra. as does any quotient of  $\mathcal{O}(X)$  by an ideal (see Examples 2.5 below). In particular, Artinian rings with residue field  $\mathbb{C}$  (for instance the dual numbers  $\mathbb{C}[x]/x^2$ ) can naturally be regarded as EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras.

Any filtered colimit of EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras is naturally an EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra. This includes examples such as the ring  $\mathbb{C}^{\mathbb{N}}/c_{00}(\mathbb{C})$  of infinite sequences modulo finite sequences, which does not arise as the ring of holomorphic functions on any analytic space; we might think of it as the ring functions on the inverse system of cofinite subsets of  $\mathbb{N}$ , even though the limit of that system is empty.

From a categorical perspective, the forgetful functor from EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras to sets has a left adjoint, which sends a set S to the EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra

$$\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^S) := \varinjlim_{T \subset S \text{finite}} \mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^T),$$

and EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras are algebras for the resulting monad structure on the functor  $S \mapsto \mathcal{O}(\mathbb{C}^S)$ .

The category of EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras has all small limits and colimits. In particular, there is a coproduct, which we denote by  $\odot$ , with the property that  $\mathscr{O}(M \times N) \cong \mathscr{O}(M) \odot \mathscr{O}(N)$ . We also denote pushouts by  $A \odot_B C$ . Because all quotient rings of an EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra are EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras as in Examples 1.5, it follows that if we have surjective EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra homomorphisms  $\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^S) \twoheadrightarrow A$ ,  $\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^T) \twoheadrightarrow C$ , then the pushout of  $A \leftarrow B \to C$  can be expressed as

$$A\odot_BC:=\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^{S\sqcup T})\otimes_{(\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^S)\otimes\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^T))}(A\otimes_BC).$$

**Definition 1.6.** We say that an EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra is finitely presented if it arises as a quotient of  $\mathcal{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  by a finitely generated ideal, for some finite n.

Since the monad  $S \mapsto \mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^S)$  preserves filtered colimits, we immediately have:

**Lemma 1.7.** The category of EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras is equivalent to the category of ind-objects of the category of finitely presented EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras.

**Definition 1.8.** We say that a coherent sheaf  $\mathscr{F}$  on a Stein space  $\mathscr{O}_X$  is globally finitely generated if it is generated as a sheaf of  $\mathscr{O}_X$ -modules by a finite set of global sections. We say that  $\mathscr{F}$  is globally finitely presented if it is globally finitely generated and the kernel of the induced surjection  $\mathscr{O}_X^{\oplus m} \twoheadrightarrow \mathscr{F}$  is also globally finitely generated.

**Definition 1.9.** We say that a Stein space X is finitely embeddable if if it admits a closed embedding  $i: X \to \mathbb{C}^n$  for some finite n. We say that a Stein space is globally finitely presented if it is finitely embeddable in such a way that  $i_*\mathcal{O}_X$  is globally finitely presented (equivalently, such that the defining ideal is globally finitely generated).

Remark 1.10. By the Embedding Theorem of [Wie], a Stein space X is finitely embeddable whenever it is finite dimensional and the tangent dimensions  $\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathfrak{m}_x/\mathfrak{m}_x^2$  are globally bounded, for  $x \in X$  and  $\mathfrak{m}_x$  the maximal ideal of  $\mathscr{O}_{X,x}$ . In particular, by Remmert's Theorem [Rem], this applies to all Stein manifolds.

By [For, Theorem 4.3], a coherent sheaf  $\mathscr{F}$  on a finite-dimensional Stein space Y is globally finitely generated if the dimensions  $\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathscr{F}_y/\mathfrak{m}_y\mathscr{F}_y$  are globally bounded for  $y \in Y$ . Thus a Stein space  $X \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  with defining ideal  $\mathscr{I}$  is globally finitely presented if  $\sup_{y \in \mathbb{C}^n} \dim_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathscr{I}_y/\mathfrak{m}_y\mathscr{I}_y) < \infty$ , and it suffices to take the supremum over  $y \in X$  because  $\mathscr{I}_y \cong \mathscr{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n,y}$  for  $y \notin X$ .

In particular, all Stein manifolds X are globally finitely presented, since for any closed embedding  $X \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ , we will have  $\dim_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathscr{I}_x/\mathfrak{m}_x\mathscr{I}_x) = n - \dim X$  when  $x \in X$ . In general, a finitely embeddable Stein space need not be globally finitely presented, an example being the closed subspace of  $\mathbb{C}^2$  defined by the ideal  $\bigcap_{n\geq 1}(x-n,y)^n$ . However, any Stein space admits an open cover by globally finitely generated Stein spaces. An example of a Stein space which is not finitely embeddable is given by  $\coprod_{n\geq 0} \mathbb{C}^n$ .

**Lemma 1.11.** Given an analytic space Y and a finitely embeddable Stein space X, the set  $\operatorname{Hol}(Y,X)$  of holomorphic maps from Y to X is isomorphic to the set  $\operatorname{Hom}_{EFC}(\mathscr{O}(X),\mathscr{O}(Y))$  of EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra homomorphisms from  $\mathscr{O}(X)$  to  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$ .

Proof. Since X is finitely embeddable, there exists a closed embedding  $X \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ , defined by a coherent ideal  $\mathscr{I}$ . This gives an injection  $\operatorname{Hol}(Y,X) \hookrightarrow \operatorname{Hol}(Y,\mathbb{C}^n) = \mathscr{O}(Y)^n$ , which in turn is isomorphic to the set of EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra homomorphisms from  $\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  to  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$ . The subset  $\operatorname{Hol}(Y,X) \hookrightarrow \operatorname{Hol}(Y,\mathbb{C}^n)$  consists of morphisms which annihilate  $\mathscr{I}$ . If we write  $I := \Gamma(\mathbb{C}^n,\mathscr{I})$ , this these are precisely the same as EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra homomorphisms from  $\mathscr{O}(X) = \mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)/I$  to  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$ , since  $\mathscr{I} \cong I \otimes_{\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)} \mathscr{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n}$  by Cartan's Theorem A [GR, Fundamental Theorem A, §IV.4, p.124].

The following does not have an analogue for infinite coproducts of affine schemes. It suggests that the finitely embeddable hypothesis in Lemma 1.11 might be relaxed.

**Lemma 1.12.** Given an analytic space Y and finitely embeddable Stein spaces  $X_i$  for  $i \in \mathbb{N}$ , the natural map

$$\operatorname{Hom}(Y, \coprod X_i) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{EFC}(\prod_i \mathscr{O}(X_i), \mathscr{O}(Y)),$$

coming from the expression  $\mathscr{O}(\coprod X_i) = \prod_i \mathscr{O}(X_i)$ , is an isomorphism.

Proof. Let  $a=(1,2,3,\ldots)\in\prod_i\mathscr{O}(X_i)$ , so  $\Phi_{(\exp(2\pi iz)-1)}(a)=0$ . Then, for any EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra homomorphism  $\theta\colon\prod_i\mathscr{O}(X_i)\to\mathscr{O}(Y)$ , we must have  $\Phi_{(\exp(2\pi iz)-1)}(\theta a)=0$ , so the holomorphic function  $\theta(a)\colon Y\to\mathbb{C}$  takes values in the discrete Stein space  $\mathbb{Z}$  (the vanishing locus of  $\exp(2\pi iz)-1$ ). This gives a decomposition  $Y=\coprod_i Y_i$  with  $Y_i=\theta(a)^{-1}(i)$ , so  $\mathscr{O}(Y_i)=\mathscr{O}(Y)/(\theta(a)-i)$ . Thus  $\theta$  is the product over  $i\in\mathbb{N}$  of EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra homomorphisms  $\mathscr{O}(X_i)\to\mathscr{O}(Y_i)$ , so as in Lemma 1.11, it comes from a unique Stein space homomorphism

$$Y = \coprod_{i} Y_{i} \to \coprod X_{i}.$$

**Proposition 1.13.** The functor  $X \mapsto \mathcal{O}(X) = \Gamma(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$  gives a contravariant equivalence of categories between globally finitely presented Stein spaces and finitely presented EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras.

Proof. If X is a globally finitely presented Stein space, take an embedding  $X \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  with globally finitely generated ideal  $\mathscr{I}$  (necessarily coherent). Cartan's Theorem B [GR, Fundamental Theorem B,  $\S IV.4$ , p.124] thus implies that  $\mathrm{H}^1(\mathbb{C}^n,\mathscr{I})=0$ , so for  $I:=\Gamma(\mathbb{C}^n,\mathscr{I})$  we have  $\mathscr{O}(X)\cong\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)/I$  by the long exact sequence of cohomology. Since  $\mathscr{I}$  is globally finitely generated, the  $\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ -module  $I:=\Gamma(\mathbb{C}^n,\mathscr{I})$  is finitely generated, so  $\mathscr{O}(X)$  is a finitely presented EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra.

It follows from Lemma 1.11 that the functor is full and faithful. To see that it is essentially surjective, take an EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra A of the form  $\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)/I$ , with I finitely generated, so there exists a surjection  $\alpha \colon \mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)^{\oplus m} \twoheadrightarrow I$  for some finite m. Then the ideal sheaf  $\mathscr{I} := I\mathscr{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n} \subset \mathscr{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n}$  is necessarily coherent and globally finitely generated, so defines a globally finitely presented Stein space  $i \colon X \hookrightarrow \mathbb{C}^n$ .

Since A is finitely presented as an  $\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ -module, it follows from the proof of Lemma 1.1 that  $A \cong \Gamma(\mathbb{C}^n, A \otimes_{\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)} \mathscr{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n})$ . But now

$$\Gamma(\mathbb{C}^n,A\otimes_{\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)}\mathscr{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n})=\Gamma(\mathbb{C}^n,\mathscr{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n}/\mathscr{I})=\Gamma(\mathbb{C}^n,i_*\mathscr{O}_X)=\Gamma(X,\mathscr{O}_X),$$

completing the proof.

Remarks 1.14. An analogue of Proposition 1.13 in the  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}$ -setting is given by [Dub, Proposition 10], which shows that every finitely generated ideal of  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is of local character (i.e. germ-determined), and hence that the  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}$  spectrum functor is full and faithful when restricted to finitely presented  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}$ -rings via [Dub, Theorem 13].

Meanwhile, [Pir] shows that finitely embeddable Stein spaces correspond to holomorphically finitely generated Fréchet algebras. These are harder to characterise algebraically than the globally finitely presented Stein spaces, the difficulty being a description of closed ideals  $I \leq \mathcal{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ . A necessary condition is that

$$I \cong \mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n) \times_{\prod_{x \in \mathbb{C}^n} \mathscr{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n,x}} \prod_{x \in \mathbb{C}^n} I \mathscr{O}_{\mathbb{C}^n,x},$$

but this does not obviously guarantee that the ideal sheaf  $I\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  is coherent.

**Lemma 1.15.** Given a Stein space X, the global sections functor gives a contravariant equivalence of categories between globally finitely presented coherent sheaves on X and finitely presented  $\mathcal{O}(X)$ -modules.

*Proof.* By [For, Theorem 2.1], the global sections functor  $\Gamma(X, -)$  from coherent sheaves on  $(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$  to  $\Gamma(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$ -modules is full and faithful; it is also exact, by Cartan's Theorem B. The functor automatically sends globally finitely presented coherent sheaves to finitely presented  $\mathcal{O}(X)$ -modules. An inverse functor is given by sending a finitely presented  $\mathcal{O}(X)$ -module M to globally finitely presented the sheaf  $M \otimes_{\mathcal{O}(X)} \mathcal{O}_X$ ; that this is an inverse follows by exactness, since  $\mathcal{O}(X) = \Gamma(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$ .

**Definition 1.16.** Say that a morphism  $f: A \to B$  of EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras is a finite localisation if it is the pullback of some morphism  $f: \bar{A} \to \bar{B}$  of finitely presented EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras corresponding via Proposition 1.13 to an open immersion of Stein spaces.

1.3. Non-Archimedean EFC algebras. The description after Definition 1.4 can be adapted to K-algebras for any complete normed field K. For this definition, an EFC  $\mathbb{R}$ -algebra A would correspond to an EFC-algebra  $A \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}$ , equipped with a semilinear complex conjugation operation  $a \mapsto \bar{a}$  satisfying  $\overline{\Phi_f(a_1, \ldots, a_n)} = \Phi_{\bar{f}}(\bar{a}_1, \ldots, \bar{a}_n)$ . We now consider a non-Archimedean analogue, fixing a complete normed non-Archimedean field K.

**Definition 1.17.** Define a K-algebra A with entire functional calculus (or EFC K-algebra for short) to be a product-preserving set-valued functor  $\mathbb{A}^n_K \mapsto A^n$  on the full subcategory of rigid analytic varieties with objects the affine spaces  $\{\mathbb{A}^n_K\}_{n>0}$ .

Thus an EFC K-algebra A is a K-algebra equipped with a systematic and consistent way of evaluating expressions of the form  $\sum_{m_1,\ldots,m_n=0}^{\infty} \lambda_{m_1,\ldots,m_n} a_1^{m_1} \cdots a_n^{m_n}$  in A whenever the coefficients  $\lambda_{m_1,\ldots,m_n} \in K$  satisfy  $\lim_{\sum m_i \to \infty} |\lambda_{m_1,\ldots,m_n}|^{1/\sum m_i} = 0$ .

Examples 1.18. For every rigid analytic space X over K, the set  $\mathcal{O}(X) := \Gamma(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$  of global analytic functions on X naturally has the structure of an EFC K-algebra, as does any quotient of  $\mathcal{O}(X)$  by an ideal (see Examples 2.5 below). Any filtered colimit of EFC K-algebras is also naturally an EFC K-algebra.

**Definition 1.19.** We say that an EFC K-algebra is finitely presented if it arises as a quotient of  $\mathcal{O}(\mathbb{A}^n_K)$  by a finitely generated ideal, for some finite n.

As in the Archimedean setting, the category of EFC K-algebras is equivalent to the category of ind-objects of the category of finitely presented EFC K-algebras.

**Definition 1.20.** We say that a Stein space over K is finitely embeddable if if it admits a closed embedding in  $\mathbb{A}^n_K$  for some finite n. We say that a Stein space over K is globally finitely presented if it admits a closed embedding in  $\mathbb{A}^n_K$  for some finite n in such a way that the defining ideal is generated as a sheaf of  $\mathscr{O}_{\mathbb{A}^n}$ -modules by a finite set of global sections.

Remark 1.21. By [Lüt, Theorem 4.23], every finite-dimensional Stein space over K with a global bound on the local embedding dimensions is finitely embeddable. Under the equivalence [GK, Theorem 2.27] between partially proper rigid spaces and partially proper dagger spaces, the corresponding statement is true for K-dagger Stein spaces.

The observations of Remark 1.10 now all adapt, replacing [For, Theorem 4.3] with the following argument. Given a coherent sheaf  $\mathscr{F}$  on a finitely embeddable Stein space Y, we may apply [Lüt, Theorem 4.23] to the Stein space  $(Y, \mathscr{O}_Y \oplus \mathscr{F})$  to see that  $\mathscr{F}$  is globally finitely generated if the dimensions  $\dim_K \mathscr{F}_y/\mathfrak{m}_y\mathscr{F}_y$  are globally bounded for  $y \in Y$ . In particular, this implies that any non-singular Stein space is globally finitely generated, and that every Stein space admits an open cover by globally finitely presented Stein spaces.

**Lemma 1.22.** Given a rigid analytic space Y and a finitely embeddable Stein space X over K, the set  $\operatorname{Hom}(Y,X)$  of morphisms from Y to X is isomorphic to the set  $\operatorname{Hom}_{EFC}(\mathscr{O}(X),\mathscr{O}(Y))$  of EFC K-algebra homomorphisms from  $\mathscr{O}(X)$  to  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$ .

Given a K-dagger space Y, with X a finitely embeddable K-dagger Stein space or a K-dagger affinoid, the set  $\operatorname{Hom}(Y,X)$  of morphisms from Y to X is isomorphic to the set  $\operatorname{Hom}_{EFC}(\mathscr{O}(X),\mathscr{O}(Y))$  of EFC K-algebra homomorphisms from  $\mathscr{O}(X)$  to  $\mathscr{O}(Y)$ .

*Proof.* The proof of Lemma 1.11 now adapts to give the statements for Stein spaces, substituting [Kie, Theorem 2.4] for Cartan's Theorems.

By definition, a K-dagger affinoid X is the ringed space associated to some quotient  $W_n/I$  of the Washnitzer algebra of overconvergent functions on a polydisc. Since the Washnitzer algebra is Noetherian and is given by a nested union  $\bigcup_{\rho>1} T_n(\rho)$  of Tate algebras, we can choose generators  $f_1,\ldots,f_m$  for the ideal I lying in some  $T_n(r)$ . Then for any  $\rho \leq r$ , we have a Stein space  $X_\rho$  given by the vanishing locus of  $f_1,\ldots,f_m$  on the open polydisc of radius  $\rho$ . Thus the ringed space X arises as the inverse limit  $X = \varprojlim_{r \geq \rho > 1} X_\rho$  of Stein spaces. Since the forgetful functor from EFC-algebras to sets preserves filtered colimits, we also have  $\mathscr{O}(X) = \varinjlim_i \mathscr{O}(X_i)$  in the category of T-algebras, completing the proof.

In particular, this gives a full and faithful contravariant functor from finitely embeddable Stein spaces over K to EFC K-algebras.

**Lemma 1.23.** Given a rigid analytic space Y and, for  $i \in \mathbb{N}$ , finitely embeddable Stein spaces  $X_i$  over K, the natural map

$$\operatorname{Hom}(Y,\coprod X_i) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{EFC}(\prod_i \mathscr{O}(X_i), \mathscr{O}(Y)),$$

coming from the expression  $\mathscr{O}(\coprod X_i) = \prod_i \mathscr{O}(X_i)$ , is an isomorphism.

Proof. The proof of Lemma 1.12 adapts, using the sequence  $a = (1, \pi^{-1}, \pi^{-2}, \ldots) \in \prod_i \mathscr{O}(X_i)$  for an element  $\pi \in K$  with  $|\pi| < 1$ . This satisfies  $\Phi_f(a) = 0$  for  $f(z) = \prod_{r \geq 0} (1 - \pi^r z)$ , which converges on the whole of the affine line because the *n*th coefficient has norm  $|\pi|^{n(n-1)/2}$ , so decays sub-exponentially.

The following follow with the same proofs as Proposition 1.13 and Lemma 1.15, using Kiehl's theorems [Kie] in place of Forster's and Cartan's theorems.

**Proposition 1.24.** The functor  $X \mapsto \mathcal{O}(X) = \Gamma(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$  gives a contravariant equivalence of categories between globally finitely presented Stein spaces over K and finitely presented EFC K-algebras.

**Lemma 1.25.** Given a Stein space X, the global sections functor gives a contravariant equivalence of categories between globally finitely presented coherent sheaves on X and finitely presented  $\mathcal{O}(X)$ -modules.

**Definition 1.26.** Say that a morphism  $f: A \to B$  of EFC K-algebras is a finite localisation if it is the pullback of some morphism  $f: \bar{A} \to \bar{B}$  of finitely presented EFC K-algebras corresponding via Proposition 1.13 to an open immersion of Stein spaces.

#### 2. Generalisations of derived rings

We now recall some results from [CR2, CR1] on differential graded algebras with respect to Fermat theories.

### 2.1. Fermat theories.

8

**Definition 2.1.** As for instance in [ARV], a Lawvere theory is a small category  $\mathbf{T}$  closed under finite products, and generated under products by an object  $\mathbb{A}^1_{\mathbf{T}} \in \mathbf{T}$ . Write  $\mathbb{A}^n_{\mathbf{T}} \in \mathbf{T}$  for the *n*-fold product of  $\mathbb{A}^n$ .

**Definition 2.2.** Given a Lawvere theory T, an T-algebra is a product preserving functor F from T to sets.

Thus an **T**-algebra consists of a set  $A := F(\mathbb{A}^1_{\mathbf{T}})$  equipped with operations  $\Phi_f \colon A^n \to A$  for each  $f \colon \mathbb{A}^n_{\mathbf{T}} \to \mathbb{A}^1_{\mathbf{T}}$  satisfying various compatibility conditions. Sending A to its underlying set gives a forgetful functor from **T**-algebras to sets, and this has a left adjoint which we denote by  $S \mapsto \mathbf{T}[S]$ ; for finite sets, the underlying set is given by

$$\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]\cong \mathrm{Hom}_{\mathbf{T}}(\mathbb{A}^n_{\mathbf{T}},\mathbb{A}^1_{\mathbf{T}}).$$

This gives another way of describing **T**-algebras, as algebras for the monad sending a set S to the set underlying  $\mathbf{T}[S]$ . This monad commutes with filtered colimits, so in particular, we have  $\mathbf{T}[S] = \varinjlim_{T \subset S} \mathbf{T}[T]$ .

**Definition 2.3.** Given a commutative ring R, the Lawvere theory  $\operatorname{Com}_R$  is the full subcategory of affine schemes on the affine spaces  $\mathbb{A}^n_R$  over R. We simply write  $\operatorname{Com}_{\mathbb{Z}}$ .

A Com<sub>R</sub>-algebra is just a commutative R-algebra, since  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Com}_R}(\mathbb{A}^n_{\operatorname{Com}_R}, \mathbb{A}^1_{\operatorname{Com}_R}) \cong R[x_1, \ldots, x_n]$ , and then we set  $\Phi_f(a_1, \ldots, a_n) := f(a_1, \ldots, a_n)$ .

**Definition 2.4.** As in [DK], a Fermat theory is a Lawvere theory **T** equipped with a morphism Com  $\to$  **T** such that for all  $f \in \mathbf{T}[x, z_1, \dots, z_n]$  there exists a unique  $g \in \mathbf{T}[x, y, z_1, \dots, z_n]$  such that

$$f(x, z_1, \dots, z_n) - f(y, z_1, \dots, z_n) = (x - y)g(x, y, z_1, \dots, z_n).$$

A rational Fermat theory is a Fermat theory equipped with an extension  $Com_{\mathbb{Q}} \to \mathbf{T}$  of the morphism above.

Thus an algebra over a Fermat theory is a commutative ring with well-behaved extra structure, and over a rational Fermat theory, the underlying ring is a Q-algebra.

Examples 2.5. The main example we will consider of a rational Fermat theory is the theory  $\mathbb{H}$  of [CR2, Example 2.16], which we will refer to as EFC. This consists of the complex-analytic manifolds  $\mathbb{C}^n$  with holomorphic functions between them. Algebras for this theory are EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras. In this case, we have  $\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]=\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ , the EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra of entire holomorphic functions on  $\mathbb{C}^n$ .

We also consider the case when **T** consists of the rigid analytic varieties  $\mathbb{A}^n_K$  over a complete non-Archimedean field K, algebras for this theory being EFC K-algebras. In this case, for  $\pi \in K$  with  $|\pi| < 1$ , we have  $\mathbf{T}[x_1, \ldots, x_n] = \varprojlim_r K\langle \pi^r x_1, \ldots, \pi^r x_n \rangle$ , the EFC K-algebra of analytic functions on  $\mathbb{A}^n_K$ ; these can be characterised as power series with coefficients satisfying  $\lim_{\sum m_i \to \infty} |\lambda_{m_1, \ldots, m_n}|^{1/\sum m_i} = 0$ .

Another example is given by the real manifolds  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and smooth functions; these give

Another example is given by the real manifolds  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and smooth functions; these give rise to the theory of  $\mathbb{C}^{\infty}$ -rings, with  $\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n] = \mathbb{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , the  $\mathbb{C}^{\infty}$ -ring of infinitely differentiable functions on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ .

Note that as in [DK] ([CR2, Corollary 2.8]), any quotient of an **T**-algebra by an ideal is again an **T**-algebra. Any filtered colimit of **T**-algebras is also naturally an **T**-algebra, essentially because the functor  $\mathbf{T}[-]$  preserves filtered colimits.

**Definition 2.6.** Given a rational Fermat theory  $\mathbf{T}$ , denote the left adjoint to the forgetful functor from  $\mathbf{T}$ -algebras to commutative  $\mathbb{Q}$ -algebras by  $A \mapsto A_{\mathbf{T}}$ . Explicitly, if  $A = \mathbb{Q}[S]/I$ , then  $A_{\mathbf{T}} \cong \mathbf{T}[S]/I\mathbf{T}[S]$ .

**Definition 2.7.** We say that an **T**-algebra is finitely generated if it arises as a quotient of  $\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]$  for some finite n. We say that an **T**-algebra is finitely presented if it arises as a quotient of  $\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]$  by a finitely generated ideal, for some finite n.

Note that finitely presented **T**-algebras A are the compact objects in the sense that  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Alg}(\mathbf{T})}(A,-)$  preserves filtered colimits. The category of **T**-algebras is then immediately equivalent to the ind-category of finitely presented **T**-algebras (write an arbitrary **T**-algebra as  $\mathbf{T}[S]/I$ , then note that it can be expressed as the filtered colimit of **T**-algebras  $\mathbf{T}[T]/J$  with  $T \subset S$  finite and  $J \subset I \cap \mathbf{T}[T]$  finitely generated).

**Definition 2.8.** Say that a morphism of **T**-algebras is flat if the underlying morphism of commutative rings is so.

For a Fermat theory  $\mathbf{T}$ , the category of  $\mathbf{T}$ -algebra contains all small limits and colimits. As for EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras, we denote the pushout of  $A \leftarrow B \rightarrow C$  by  $A \odot_B C$ . Because all quotient rings of an  $\mathbf{T}$ -algebra are  $\mathbf{T}$ -algebras, it follows that if we choose a sets S and T of generators for A and C, then

$$A \odot_B C \cong \mathbf{T}[S \sqcup T] \otimes_{(\mathbf{T}[S] \otimes \mathbf{T}[T])} (A \otimes_B C).$$

2.1.1. *Modules*. Following [Qui1], there is a natural notion of modules over any object A in a category with finite limits, given by taking abelian group objects in the category of A-augmented objects. For any Fermat theory  $\mathbf{T}$ , these correspond to modules M over the commutative ring underlying A, by forming the  $\mathbf{T}$ -ring  $A \oplus M$  as follows.

**Definition 2.9.** Given an **T**-ring A and an A-module M, we define an **T**-ring structure on  $A \oplus M$  by setting  $\Phi_f^{A \oplus M}(a_1 + m, \ldots a_n + m_n) := \Phi_f^A(a_1, \ldots, a_n) + \sum_{i=1}^n \Phi_{\frac{\partial f}{\partial x_i}}(a_1, \ldots, a_n) m_i$  for all  $f \in \mathbf{T}[x_1, \ldots, x_n]$ . We then say that a map  $\delta \colon A \to M$  is an **T**-derivation if induces an **T**-ring homomorphism  $A \to A \oplus M$  sending a to  $(a, \delta a)$ .

Explicitly, adapting [Joy, Definition 5.10], the condition for  $\delta$  to be a derivation amounts to saying that for all  $f \in \mathbf{T}[x_1, \dots, x_n]$ , we have

$$\delta\Phi_f(a_1,\ldots,a_n) = \sum_{i=1}^n \Phi_{\frac{\partial f}{\partial x_i}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)\delta a_i.$$

2.2. **EFC-Differential graded algebras.** From now on, we fix a rational Fermat theory **T**.

The following correspond to the differential graded **T**-algebras of [CR1, Definition 4.14] following [CR2, Example 2.16].

**Definition 2.10.** Define an **T**-differential graded algebra (**T**-DGA for short) to be a chain complex  $A_{\bullet} = (A_*, \delta)$  of  $\mathbb{Q}$ -vector spaces equipped with:

- an associative graded multiplication, graded-commutative in the sense that  $ab = (-1)^{\bar{a}\bar{b}}ba$  for all  $a, b \in A$ , where  $\bar{a}$  is the parity of a (i.e. the degree modulo 2), and
- an enhancement of the  $\mathbb{Q}$ -algebra structure on  $Z_0A = \ker(\delta \colon A_0 \to A_{-1})$  to an **T**-algebra structure,

such that  $\delta$  is a graded derivation in the sense that  $\delta(ab) = \delta(a)b + (-1)^{\bar{a}}a\delta(b)$  for all  $a, b \in A$ .

Examples 2.11. Every  $\mathbf{T}$ -algebra can be regarded as an  $\mathbf{T}$ -differential graded algebra concentrated in degree 0, so Definition 2.10 includes all the examples of Examples 1.5 when  $\mathbf{T}$  is EFC.

It also includes functions on shifted cotangent bundles  $T^*M[n]$  of complex manifolds M, with  $\mathcal{O}(T^*M[n])$  given by the free graded-commutative algebra over  $\mathcal{O}(M)$  generated by analytic sections  $T_M$  of the tangent bundle placed in chain degree n, and with trivial differential  $\delta$ .

A more interesting example is given by the derived critical locus  $\mathrm{DCrit}(M,f)$  of a function  $f \in \mathscr{O}(M)$ . The EFC-differential graded algebra  $\mathscr{O}(\mathrm{DCrit}(M,f))$  is given by the chain complex

$$\mathscr{O}(M) \xleftarrow{\neg df} T_M \xleftarrow{\neg df} \Lambda^2_{\mathscr{O}(M)} T_M \xleftarrow{\neg df} \dots,$$

so  $H_0 \mathcal{O}(\mathrm{DCrit}(M, f))$  consists of functions on the critical locus of f, and we have  $\mathrm{DCrit}(M, 0) = T^*M[1]$ .

**Definition 2.12.** We say that a morphism  $A_{\bullet} \to B_{\bullet}$  of **T**-DGAs is a quasi-isomorphism if it induces an isomorphism  $H_*(A_{\bullet}) \to H_*(B_{\bullet})$  on homology groups.

**Proposition 2.13.** There is a cofibrantly generated model structure (which we call the standard model structure) on the category of non-negatively graded  $\mathbf{T}$ -DGAs in which a morphism  $A_{\bullet} \to B_{\bullet}$  is

- (1) a weak equivalence if it is a quasi-isomorphism;
- (2) a fibration if it is surjective in strictly positive chain degrees.

There is also a model structure for simplicial EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras in which weak equivalences are  $\pi_*$ -isomorphisms and fibrations are Kan fibrations, and Dold-Kan normalisation combines with the Eilenberg-Zilber shuffle product [Wei, Definitions 8.3.6 and 8.5.4] to give a right Quillen equivalence N from simplicial EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras to our standard model structure.

*Proof.* As observed in the introduction to [CR1], the standard model structure is induced by the inclusion-truncation adjunction between non-negatively graded **T**-DGAs and all **T**-DGAs applied to the model structure of [CR1, Theorem 6.10].

The model structure on simplicial **T**-rings is a special case of [Qui2, Remarks II.4.2], and the proof of [Nui, Corollary 2.2.10] (phrased for  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}$ -rings, but applicable to any Fermat theory) then shows that N is a right Quillen equivalence.

## 3. Generalisations of localisation and henselisation

We now generalise the ideas from [Pri1, Lemma 6.37], finding ways to replace the standard model structure with Quillen equivalent model structures having many more cofibrant objects, thus allowing us to calculate mapping spaces and cotangent complexes more easily in cases of interest.

Recall that we are fixing a rational Fermat theory **T**. We now consider classes of morphisms behaving like open immersions or étale maps.

Assumption 3.1. From now on, we assume that  $\mathbf{E}$  is a class of flat morphisms between finitely presented  $\mathbf{T}$ -algebras such that

- (1) E is closed under pushouts along arbitrary maps of finitely presented T-algebras;
- (2) E satisfies right cancellation (Definition 1.2);
- (3) if we have a map  $f: A \to B$  in **E**, and a map  $i: B \to C$  with surjective composition  $i \circ f: A \twoheadrightarrow C$ , then there exists a factorisation  $B \stackrel{j}{\to} B' \to C$  of i, with j a morphism in **E**, such that the induced map  $B' \odot_A C \to C$  is an isomorphism.

If we think of **T**-algebras as rings of functions on spaces, then the final condition says that if we have  $X \to Y$  in **E** and a map  $i: Z \to X$  with  $Z \to Y$  closed, then there exists  $X' \to X$  in **E** with the projection  $X' \times_Y Z \to Z$  being an isomorphism, and the projection  $X' \times_Y Z \to X' \to X$  then being i.

**Definition 3.2.** Refer to a morphism of **T**-algebras as an **E**-morphism if it arises as a pushout of a morphism in **E** between finitely presented **T**-algebras.

**Lemma 3.3.** If the other conditions of Assumption 3.1 hold, then Assumption 3.1.3 also holds in either of the following situations:

- (1) all morphisms of **E** are epimorphisms, or
- (2) **E** contains a map  $\mathbf{T}[x] \to D$  with  $D/(x^2 x) \cong \mathbf{T}[x]/x$ .

In other words, the second situation says that there should be an object étale over the affine line which contains 0 but not 1.

*Proof.* In the first situation, the map  $C \to B \odot_A C$  is an epimorphism equipped with a retraction, so is an isomorphism.

In the second situation, take  $f \colon A \to B$  in  $\mathbf{E}$ , and  $i \colon B \to C$  with  $i \circ f \colon A \to C$  surjective. Surjectivity implies that  $C \odot_A B \cong C \otimes_A B \cong B/(f \ker(i \circ f))$ . The pushout  $C \to C \otimes_A B$  of f is automatically an  $\mathbf{E}$ -morphism, and by right cancellation the map  $C \otimes_A B \to C$  induced by i is also an  $\mathbf{E}$ -morphism. In particular, it corresponds to a flat closed immersion of affine schemes, so the defining ideal is generated by an idempotent  $e \in C \otimes_A B$ . Lift e to an element (not necessarily idempotent)  $\tilde{e} \in B$ .

By pushing out the morphism  $\mathbb{Q}[x]_{\mathbf{T}} \to D$  from the hypothesis along  $x \mapsto \tilde{e}$ , we obtain an **E**-morphism  $B \to B' := B \odot_{\mathbb{Q}[\tilde{e}]_{\mathbf{T}}} D$ . It suffices to show that  $B' \odot_A C \cong C$ .

Observe that

$$C \otimes_A B' \cong (C \otimes_A B) \odot_{\mathbb{Q}[\tilde{e}]_{\mathbf{T}}} D$$

$$\cong (C \otimes_A B) \odot_{(\mathbb{Q}[e]/(e^2 - e))_{\mathbf{T}}} (\mathbb{Q}[e]/(e^2 - e))_{\mathbf{T}} \odot_{\mathbb{Q}[e]_{\mathbf{T}}} D$$

$$\cong (C \otimes_A B) \odot_{(\mathbb{Q}[e]/(e^2 - e)_{\mathbf{T}})} (D/(e^2 - e))$$

$$\cong (C \otimes_A B) \odot_{(\mathbb{Q}[e]/(e^2 - e)_{\mathbf{T}})} (\mathbb{Q}[e]/(e))$$

$$\cong (C \otimes_A B)/(e)$$

$$\cong C.$$

as required, the penultimate step following because pushouts along surjections of  $\mathbf{T}$ -algebras are just quotients by ideals.

Examples 3.4. The simplest example satisfying Assumption 3.1 is given by taking  $\mathbf{T} = \operatorname{Com}_R$  and  $\mathbf{E}$  the class of morphisms corresponding to open immersions between finitely presented affine schemes over R. Another example on the same category is given by the class of étale morphisms. The latter is the largest possible class, since for any morphism in  $\mathbf{E}$ , right cancellation implies that the relative diagonal must also be in  $\mathbf{E}$ , hence flat. But a flat closed immersion is a local isomorphism, so morphisms in  $\mathbf{E}$  are finitely presented, flat, and unramified, hence étale.

In general, any morphism  $A \to B$  of finitely presented **T**-algebras must be unramified in the sense that the diagonal  $B \odot_A B \to B$  is also flat. If the class of flat unramified morphisms is closed under pushouts, then it automatically satisfies right cancellation.

The main examples which will concern us are when **T** is the theory of EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras and we take **E** to consist either of finite localisations or of étale maps (i.e. local biholomorphisms) of finitely presented EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras. These are flat by Lemma 1.1, are automatically closed under pushouts, and satisfy right cancellation by Lemma 1.3. For Assumption 3.1.3, we use Lemma 3.3, taking the finite localisation  $\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C}) \to \mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C} \setminus \{1\})$ , since  $\{0,1\} \times_{\mathbb{C}} (\mathbb{C} \setminus \{1\}) = \{0\}$ .

We will also consider the case when **T** is the theory of EFC K-algebras over a non-Archimedean field K, and take **E** to correspond to open immersions or étale morphisms (in the sense of [FvdP, §8.1]) of Stein spaces; between finitely presented EFC-algebras, étale morphisms  $A \to B$  are just those inducing isomorphisms  $\Omega^1_A \otimes_A B \to \Omega^1_B$  on the modules of EFC differentials. Then Assumption 3.1 is satisfied, applying Lemma 3.3 to the immersion of the open unit disc in  $\mathbb{A}^1_K$  to satisfy Assumption 3.1.3.

Another example satisfying Assumption 3.1 is given by taking  $\mathbf{T}$  to be  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}$  and  $\mathbf{E}$  to be the class of morphisms corresponding to open immersions of finitely presented affine  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}$ -schemes.

3.1. **E-localisation.** We now establish a partial analogue of [Pri1, Lemma 6.37], replacing each **T**-DGA with a form of localisation or henselisation to give a Quillen equivalent model structure. For EFC-DGAs, this results in a model structure for which EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras of holomorphic functions on Stein submanifolds of  $\mathbb{C}^n$  are cofibrant.

**Definition 3.5.** Given a morphism  $f: A \to B$  of **T**-algebras, define the **E**-localisation of  $(A/B)^{\text{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}}$  of A along B to be the **T**-algebra given by the colimit of all EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras C equipped with maps  $A \stackrel{g}{\to} C \to B$  factorising f, with g an **E**- morphism.

Remark 3.6. Since  $\mathbf{E}$  is closed under pushout and composition, right cancellation ensures that the colimit in Definition 3.5 is taken over a filtered category.

**Lemma 3.7.** The factorisation  $A \to (A/B)^{\text{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}} \to B$  of Definition 3.5 is, up to unique isomorphism, the only factorisation  $A \stackrel{g}{\to} C \stackrel{u}{\to} B$  of  $f \colon A \to B$  for which g is a filtered colimit of morphisms in  $\mathbf{E}$  and u has the unique right lifting property with respect to morphisms in  $\mathbf{E}$ .

*Proof.* Assumption 3.1 (less the final condition) ensures that the conditions of [Ane, Lemma 2, Lemma 11 and Theorem 14] are satisfied, giving a unique factorisation system on the category of  $\mathbf{T}$ -algebras, in which the left class is  $\operatorname{ind}(\mathbf{E})$ .

Examples 3.8. Taking **E** to be the class of finite localisations of commutative rings gives rise to the Zariski factorisation system of [Ane, §4.2], in which case  $(A/B)^{\text{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}}$  is localisation of A along B, and  $(A/B)^{\text{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}} \to B$  is conservative in the sense that an element of  $(A/B)^{\text{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}}$  is a unit if and only if its image in B is so.

Taking **E** to be the class of étale morphisms of commutative rings gives rise to the étale factorisation system of [Ane, §4.2], in which case  $(A/B)^{\text{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}}$  is the relative Henselisation of A along B, with  $A \to (A/B)^{\text{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}}$  ind-étale and  $(A/B)^{\text{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}} \to B$  Henselian.

There are similar interpretations when we take **T** to be EFC, with **E** respectively the finite localisations or local biholomorphisms of finitely presented EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras. In the latter case, the morphism  $(A/B)^{\mathrm{loc_E}} \to B$  is determined by having the unique right lifting property with respect to  $\mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}^{\mathbb{Z}}$  and  $\mathscr{O}(\Delta) \to \mathscr{O}(\mathbb{C})$ .

**Lemma 3.9.** Given a surjection  $A \to C$  of **T**-algebras, we have a natural isomorphism

$$C \otimes_A (A/C)^{\mathrm{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}} \cong C.$$

*Proof.* Since  $\mathbf{E}$ -localisation and isomorphisms are stable under passage to filtered colimits, it suffices to prove this when A is finitely presented.

Let  $\mathcal{D}$  be the filtered category of finitely presented **T**-algebras B equipped with an **E**-morphism  $f \colon A \to B$  and a partial retraction  $r \colon B \to C$ , so  $(A/C)^{\text{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}} = \varinjlim_{B \in \mathcal{D}} B$ . It then suffices to show that the full subcategory  $\mathcal{D}' \subset \mathcal{D}$  of objects B with  $C \otimes_A B \cong C$  is cofinal. For any object  $A \xrightarrow{f} B \xrightarrow{r} C$  of  $\mathcal{D}$ , Assumption 3.1.3 gives an object  $A \xrightarrow{f} B \xrightarrow{r} C$  of  $\mathcal{D}'$  under  $A \xrightarrow{f} B \xrightarrow{r} C$ , as required.

**Definition 3.10.** Given a non-negatively graded **T**-DGA  $A_{\bullet}$ , we define  $A_{\bullet}^{l\mathbf{E}}$  to be the **E**-localisation of  $A_{\bullet}$  along  $H_0A$ , i.e. the **T**-DGA

$$A^{l\mathbf{E}}_{\bullet} := A_{\bullet} \otimes_{A_0} (A_0/\mathrm{H}_0 A)^{\mathrm{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}}.$$

The following is the technical key to all of our constructions which follow.

**Proposition 3.11.** For any non-negatively graded  $\mathbf{T}$ -DGA  $A_{\bullet}$ , the natural map

$$A_{\bullet} \to A_{\bullet}^{l\mathbf{E}}$$

is a quasi-isomorphism.

*Proof.* Since the morphism  $A_0 \to A_0^{l\mathbf{E}}$  is in ind-**E**, it is flat (Assumption 3.1), so by flat base change, we have

$$H_n(A^{l\mathbf{E}}_{\bullet}) \cong (H_n A) \otimes_{A_0} (A^{l\mathbf{E}})_0,$$

and we can rewrite this as  $(H_nA) \otimes_{H_0A} (H_0A \otimes_{A_0} (A^{l\mathbf{E}})_0)$ . Then Lemma 3.9 gives

$$H_0A \otimes_{A_0} (A_0/H_0A)^{\mathrm{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}} \cong H_0A,$$

which completes the proof.

**Proposition 3.12.** There is a cofibrantly generated model structure (which we call the **E**-model structure) on the category of those non-negatively graded **T**-DGAs  $A_{\bullet}$  with  $A_{\bullet} \cong A_{\bullet}^{l\mathbf{E}}$ , in which weak equivalence are quasi-isomorphisms and fibrations are surjective in strictly positive chain degrees. The inclusion functor to all non-negatively graded **T**-DGAs is then a right Quillen equivalence.

Every transfinite composition of **E**-morphisms is a cofibration in this model structure, and in particular any **T**-algebra B equipped with an  $\operatorname{ind}(\mathbf{E})$ -morphism  $\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]\to B$  is cofibrant.

*Proof.* Since Proposition 3.11 implies that  $H_0(A_{\bullet}^{l\mathbf{E}}) \cong H_0(A_{\bullet})$ , it follows from unique factorisation that the functor  $A_{\bullet} \mapsto A_{\bullet}^{l\mathbf{E}}$  is idempotent, and in particular a monad, with algebras for the monad being **T**-DGAs  $A_{\bullet}$  with  $A_{\bullet} \cong A_{\bullet}^{l\mathbf{E}}$ . For the **E**-model structure, factorisations are just given by applying  $(-)^{l\mathbf{E}}$  to the factorisation in the standard model category of non-negatively graded **T**-DGAs. It is straightforward to check directly that this gives a model structure using Proposition 3.11, or we can appeal to Kan's transfer theorem [Hir, Theorem 11.3.2]. Proposition 3.11 also ensures that the resulting Quillen adjunction is a Quillen equivalence.

Given a morphism  $f\colon A\to B$  in  $\mathbf{E}$ , observe that for any non-negatively graded  $\mathbf{T}\text{-DGA}$  of the form  $C_{\bullet}\cong C_{\bullet}^{l\mathbf{E}}$ , we have

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{T}-DGA}(B,C_{\bullet}) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{T}-DGA}(A,C_{\bullet}) \times_{\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{T}}(A,\operatorname{H}_{0}C_{\bullet})} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{T}}(B,\operatorname{H}_{0}C_{\bullet}),$$

since  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{T}-DGA}(B, C_{\bullet}) = \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Alg}(\mathbf{T})}(B, C_{0})$ , and  $C_{0} \to \operatorname{H}_{0}C_{\bullet}$  has the unique right lifting property with respect to **E**-morphisms, by Lemma 3.7. Since any trivial fibration  $C_{\bullet} \to D_{\bullet}$  is an isomorphism on  $\operatorname{H}_{0}$ , it follows that f has the (unique) left lifting property with respect to trivial fibrations, so is a cofibration; any pushout or transfinite composition of cofibrations is also automatically a cofibration.

Finally, recall that  $\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]$  is cofibrant in the standard model structure, and hence also in the **E**-model structure, so for any morphism  $\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]\to B$  in **E**, it follows that B is also cofibrant.

Examples 3.13. If we take **T**-algebras to be commutative rings, and **E** to be the class of finite localisations (resp. étale maps), then  $(A/B)^{\text{loc}_{\mathbf{E}}}$  is localisation (resp. Henselisation) of A along B, Proposition 3.12 gives a model structure on dgas  $A_{\bullet}$  with  $A_0 \to H_0 A$  conservative (resp. Henselian), as followed from [Pri1, Lemma 6.37]. The Henselian model structure has the property that smooth affine algebras are cofibrant.

If we instead take **T**-algebras to be EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras, and **E** to be finite localisations (resp. étale maps), then we obtain a model structure in which rings of holomorphic functions of open Stein submanifolds of  $\mathbb{C}^n$  (resp. Stein manifolds admitting a local biholomorphism to  $\mathbb{C}^n$ ) are cofibrant.

**Lemma 3.14.** Given an **E**-morphism  $\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n] \to A$  of **T**-algebras, mapping spaces in the  $\infty$ -category of non-negatively graded **T**-DGAs localised at weak equivalences satisfy

$$\operatorname{map}(A, B) \simeq \operatorname{map}(\mathbf{T}[x_1, \dots, x_n], B) \times_{\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Alg}(\mathbf{T})}(\mathbf{T}[x_1, \dots, x_n], \operatorname{H}_0B)} \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Alg}(\mathbf{T})}(A, \operatorname{H}_0B).$$

In particular,  $\pi_0 \operatorname{map}(A, B) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Alg}(\mathbf{T})}(A, \operatorname{H}_0 B)$  and  $\pi_i \operatorname{map}(A, B) \cong (\operatorname{H}_i B)^n$  for i > 0.

*Proof.* By Proposition 3.11, we may replace B with its **E**-localisation  $B^{l\mathbf{E}}$ . Since Proposition 3.12 shows A is cofibrant in the **E**-model structure, as in [Hov, §5.4] the mapping

space can be calculated by taking a fibrant simplicial resolution  $\tilde{B}(\bullet)$  of  $B^{l\mathbf{E}}$  in the **E**-model structure, and considering the simplicial set

$$i \mapsto \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{T}-DGA}(A, \tilde{B}(i)).$$

Now, since  $\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n]\to A$  is in  $\mathbf{E}$ , the unique factorisation property from Lemma 3.7 gives an isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{T}-DGA}(A, \tilde{B}(i)) \cong$$

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{T}-DGA}(\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n],\tilde{B}(i)) \times_{\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Alg}(\mathbf{T})}(\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n],\operatorname{H}_0B)} \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Alg}(\mathbf{T})}(A,\operatorname{H}_0B),$$

so 
$$\operatorname{map}(A,B) \simeq \operatorname{map}(\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n],B) \times_{\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Alg}(\mathbf{T})}(\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n],\operatorname{H}_0B)} \operatorname{Hom}_{EFC}(A,\operatorname{H}_0B).$$

The final statement follows because map( $\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n],B$ )  $\cong (\mathbf{H}_0B)^n$ , via the forget-free Quillen adjunction between EFC-DGAs and chain complexes.

## 3.2. Cotangent complexes.

**Definition 3.15.** Given an **T**-DGA A and an A-module M in chain complexes, define the **T**-DGA  $A \oplus M$  by setting the multiplication to be  $(a_1, m_1) \cdot (a_2, m_2) := (a_1 \cdot a_2, a_1 \cdot m_2 + m_1 \cdot a_2)$ , with **T**-structure on  $Z_0(A \oplus M) = Z_0A \oplus Z_0M$  given by Definition 2.9.

**Definition 3.16.** Given an **T**-DGA A, define the complex  $\Omega_A^1$  to be the A-module in chain complexes representing the functor  $M \mapsto \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{T}-DGA}(A, A \oplus M) \times_{\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{T}-DGA}(A, A)}$  {id} of closed **T**-derivations from A to M of degree 0. Given a morphism  $R \to A$  of **T**-DGAs, define  $\Omega_{A/R}^1$  to be the cokernel of  $\Omega_R^1 \otimes_R A \to \Omega_A^1$ .

Note that for morphisms  $A \leftarrow R \rightarrow B$  of **T**-DGAs, by universality we automatically have an isomorphism

$$\Omega^1_{(A\odot_R B)/R} \cong (\Omega^1_{A/R} \otimes_A (A \odot_R B)) \oplus ((A \odot_R B) \otimes_B \Omega^1_{B/R}).$$

Meanwhile, properties of idempotents ensure that  $\Omega^1_{(A\times B)/R} \cong \Omega^1_{A/R} \times \Omega^1_{B/R}$ .

**Lemma 3.17.** For any class **E** of morphisms  $R \to A$  of **T**-algebras satisfying Assumptions 3.1, the cotangent module  $\Omega^1_{A/R}$  is 0.

*Proof.* By the cancellation property, the relative diagonal  $\Delta \colon A \odot_R A \to A$  lies in  $\mathbf{E}$ , so is flat. Since  $\Delta$  is surjective, we may argue as in the proof of Lemma 3.3 to give an idempotent  $e \in A \odot_R A$  generating  $\ker \Delta$ , and hence an isomorphism  $A \odot_R A \cong A \times C$  of  $\mathbf{T}$ -algebras, for  $C := (A \odot_R A)/(1-e)$ , with  $\Delta$  being projection onto A.

We now have  $\Delta^*(\Omega^1_{(A\odot_R A)/R}) \cong \Delta^*(\Omega^1_{A/R} \times \Omega^1_{C/R}) = \Omega^1_{A/R}$ , but we also have  $\Delta^*(\Omega^1_{(A\odot_R A)/R}) \cong \Omega^1_{A/R} \oplus \Omega^1_{A/R}$ . Thus the summation map  $\Omega^1_{A/R} \oplus \Omega^1_{A/R} \to \Omega^1_{A/R}$  is an isomorphism, so  $\Omega^1_{A/R} \cong 0$ .

**Lemma 3.18.** There is a right Quillen functor from the category of pairs (A, M) of  $\mathbf{T}$ -DGAs and modules to the category of  $\mathbf{T}$ -DGAs, given by

$$(A, M) \mapsto A \oplus M$$
,

with left adjoint  $A \mapsto (A, \Omega_A^1)$ . This moreover defines a Quillen adjunction for the **E**-model structure of Proposition 3.12.

*Proof.* For the standard model structure, this is immediate. For the **E**-model structure, we need to know that for any non-negatively graded DGA A with  $A = A^{l\mathbf{E}}$ , and for any A-module M in non-negatively graded chain complexes, we have  $(A \oplus M)^{l\mathbf{E}} \cong A \oplus M$ .

This amounts to showing that the morphism  $A_0 \oplus M_0 \to H_0A \oplus H_0M$  has the right lifting property with respect to **E**-morphisms. By pullback, we know that the morphism  $A_0 \oplus H_0M \to H_0A \oplus H_0M$  has this property, so it suffices to show that  $A_0 \oplus M_0 \to A_0 \oplus H_0M$  has the property. By adjunction, this follows from Lemma 3.17.

**Definition 3.19.** Denote the left-derived functor of  $A \mapsto (A, \Omega_A^1)$  by  $A \mapsto (A, \mathbf{L}\Omega_A^1)$ . We refer to  $\mathbf{L}\Omega_A^1$  as the cotangent complex of A. Given a morphism  $R \to A$  of **T**-DGAs, write  $\mathbf{L}\Omega_{A/R}^1$  for the cone of the natural map  $\mathbf{L}\Omega_R^1 \otimes_R A \to \mathbf{L}\Omega_A^1$ .

**Lemma 3.20.** Given a morphism  $R \to A$  of non-negatively graded  $\mathbf{T}$ -DGAs with  $H_0R \to H_0A$ , the relative cotangent complex  $\mathbf{L}\Omega^1_{A/R}$  is quasi-isomorphic to the algebraic cotangent complex  $\mathbf{L}\Omega^{1,\mathrm{alg}}_{A/R}$  of the underlying CDGAs.

Proof. Since the definition of **T**-derivations is purely algebraic in non-zero degrees, we automatically have  $\Omega^1_{A/A_0} \simeq \Omega^{1,\mathrm{alg}}_{A/A_0}$ . Moreover, for a cofibrant **T**-DGA A, the morphism  $A_0 \to A$  is a cofibration of CDGAs, so in general we have  $\mathbf{L}\Omega^1_{A/A_0} \simeq \mathbf{L}\Omega^{1,\mathrm{alg}}_{A/A_0}$  We then just observe that since  $H_0R \to H_0A$ , we can take compatible cofibrant replacements  $\tilde{R} \to R$  and  $\tilde{A} \to A$  with  $\tilde{R}_0 \cong \tilde{A}_0$ , and the result follows.

The following is now an immediate consequence of cofibrancy in the  $\mathbf{E}$ -model structure of Proposition 3.12:

**Lemma 3.21.** Given an **E**-morphism  $\mathbf{T}[x_1,\ldots,x_n] \to A$  of **T**-algebras, the cotangent complex  $\mathbf{L}\Omega^1_A$  is quasi-isomorphic to  $\Omega^1_A$ .

Example 3.22. Given a Stein submanifold  $X \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ , Lemma 3.21 implies that the cotangent complex  $\mathbf{L}\Omega^1_{\mathscr{O}(X)}$  of the EFC-algebra  $\mathscr{O}(X)$  of holomorphic functions on X is modelled by  $\Omega^1_{\mathscr{O}(X)}$ . This is isomorphic to the module  $\Gamma(X,\Omega^1_X)$  of global sections of the sheaf of holomorphic differentials on X, because it follows from Proposition 1.13 and Lemma 1.15, that they represent the same functor on Stein modules.

In fact, the same description holds when X is any Stein manifold, since we may then choose local biholomorphisms  $X \stackrel{\pi}{\leftarrow} \tilde{X} \to \mathbb{C}^n$ , with  $\pi$  surjective, and apply Lemma 3.17 to give  $\mathbf{L}\Omega^1_{\mathscr{O}(X)} \otimes^{\mathbf{L}}_{\mathscr{O}(X)} \mathscr{O}(\tilde{X}) \simeq \Omega^1_{\mathscr{O}(X)} \otimes_{\mathscr{O}(X)} \mathscr{O}(\tilde{X})$ , meaning the natural map  $\mathbf{L}\Omega^1_{\mathscr{O}(X)} \to \Omega^1_{\mathscr{O}(X)}$  must be a quasi-isomorphism.

Using Proposition 1.24 and Lemma 1.25, similar results hold for smooth non-Archimedean Stein subspaces  $X \subset \mathbb{A}^n_K$ , and indeed for all smooth non-Archimedean Stein spaces.

3.3. Comparison with structured topoi. In Lurie's formulation [Lur2, Lur4] of derived analytic geometry, further developed by Porta and Yu [Por, PY2, PY3], structure sheaves are required to carry far more data than we have in our setup. This extra data takes the form of spaces of *U*-valued functions for all Stein spaces (or affinoids in the rigid analytic setting). For the complex analytic and overconvergent non-Archimedean settings, we now show that for derived analytic spaces, and even for derived Artin analytic stacks, this extra data can be deduced just from the functions to the affine line, together with their entire functional calculus.

We now let K be either  $\mathbb{C}$  or a non-Archimedean field.

**Definition 3.23.** Given a derived K-analytic space  $X = (\mathfrak{X}, \mathbb{O}_X)$  in the sense of [Lur4, Definition 12.3] or [PY2, Definition 2.5], define the non-negatively graded EFC-DGA

 $\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X)$  as follows. The full and faithful embedding of analytic affine spaces in the  $\infty$ -category of derived stacks gives a product-preserving  $\infty$ -functor  $\mathbb{A}^n_K \mapsto \mathrm{map}(X,\mathbb{A}^n_K)$ , where  $\mathrm{map}(X,Y)$  is the mapping space, regarded as a simplicial set. By [Lur3, 5.5.9.3], this can be represented by a simplicial-set valued functor which preserves products on the nose; in other words, we may regard  $\mathrm{map}(X,\mathbb{A}^1_K)$  as a simplicial EFC-algebra, and we then set

$$\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X) := N \mathrm{map}(X, \mathbb{A}^1_K)$$

to be the simplicial Dold–Kan normalisation with Eilenberg–Zilber shuffle product as in Proposition 2.13.

We also define a hypersheaf  $\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}_X$  of non-negatively graded EFC-DGAs on the topos  $\mathfrak{X}$  by  $(\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}_X)(V) := \mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(V, \mathbb{O}_X|_V)$ .

**Proposition 3.24.** Given a derived K-analytic spaces X in the sense of [Lur4, Definition 12.3] or [PY2, Definition 2.5] such that the underived truncation  $t_0X$  is equivalent to a finitely embeddable Stein space, the cotangent complex of [PY3, §5.2] is given by

$$\mathbb{L}_X^{\mathrm{an}} \simeq \mathbf{L}\Omega^1_{\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X)} \otimes^{\mathbf{L}}_{\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X)} \mathscr{O}_X^{\mathrm{alg}}.$$

*Proof.* Applying the functor  $\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}$  to an analytic split square-zero extension as in [PY3, Definition 5.14] gives rise to a split square-zero extensions of EFC-DGAs as encountered in Definition 2.9. By adjunction, this gives us a natural map

$$\mathbf{L}\Omega^1_{\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X)} \otimes^{\mathbf{L}}_{\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X)} \mathscr{O}_X^{\mathrm{alg}} \to \mathbb{L}_X^{\mathrm{an}},$$

and we wish to show that this is an equivalence.

For affine spaces, we have that  $\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{A}_K^n) = \mathbf{T}[x_1, \dots, x_n]$  is cofibrant, and hence  $\mathbf{L}\Omega^1_{\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{A}_K^n)} \simeq \Omega^1_{\mathscr{O}(\mathbb{A}_K^n)} \cong \mathscr{O}(\mathbb{A}_K^n)^n$ , giving the required isomorphism in this case. In general, since  $\pi_0 \operatorname{map}(X, \mathbb{A}_K^1) \cong \operatorname{H}_0 \mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X) \cong \operatorname{Hom}(t_0 X, \mathbb{A}_K^1)$  and  $t_0 X$  is finitely embeddable, there exists a closed immersion  $X \to \mathbb{A}_K^n$  for some n. The general result then follows from Lemma 3.20 and [PY3, Corollary 5.32], which show that both relative  $\mathbb{L}^{\operatorname{an}}$  and  $\mathbf{L}\Omega^1_{\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}}$  are given by algebraic cotangent complexes on closed immersions.  $\square$ 

**Proposition 3.25.** If Y and X are derived K-analytic spaces in the sense of [Lur4, Definition 12.3] or [PY2, Definition 2.5] such that the underived truncation  $t_0Y$  (resp.  $t_0X$ ) is equivalent to the structured topos associated to an analytic space (resp. a finitely embeddable Stein space), then the natural map

$$\operatorname{map}_{\operatorname{dAn}_K}(Y,X) \to \operatorname{map}_{EFC-DGA_K}(\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X),\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(Y))$$

of mapping spaces (coming from contravariant functoriality of  $\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}$ ) is a weak equivalence of simplicial sets.

*Proof.* We prove this by induction on the Postnikov tower of the structure sheaf  $\mathbb{O}_Y$  of Y. When  $\mathbb{O}_Y \simeq \pi_0 \mathbb{O}_Y$ , we have  $Y \simeq t_0 Y$ , so the statement follows from Lemmas 1.11 and 1.12, together with full faithfulness ([Lur4, Theorem 12.8] and [PY2, Theorem 4.11]) of the functor from analytic spaces to derived analytic spaces.

By [PY3, Corollary 5.42], the map  $t_{\leq n}Y \to t_{\leq n+1}Y$  on truncations is an analytic square-zero extension in the sense of [PY3, Definition 5.39]. This gives us a morphism

$$\eta_d \colon \operatorname{map}_{\operatorname{dAn}_K}(t_{\leq n}Y, X) \to \operatorname{map}_{\operatorname{dAn}_K}((Y, \tau_{\leq n}\mathbb{O}_Y \oplus \pi_{n+1}\mathbb{O}_Y^{\operatorname{alg}}[n+1]), X)$$

(notation as in [PY3, Definition 5.14]), whose homotopy equaliser with the zero section  $\eta_0$  is just  $\operatorname{map}_{\operatorname{dAn}_K}(t_{\leq n+1}Y, X)$ .

For each homotopy class  $[f] \in \pi_0 \operatorname{map}_{\operatorname{dAn}_K}(t_0 Y, X)$ , this gives us a homotopy fibration sequence

$$\mathrm{map}_{\mathrm{dAn}_K}(t_{\leq n+1}Y,X)_{[f]} \to \mathrm{map}_{\mathrm{dAn}_K}(t_{\leq n}Y,X)_{[f]} \to \mathrm{map}_{\mathrm{Mod}(\mathbb{O}_X^{\mathrm{alg}})}(\mathbb{L}_X,\mathbf{R}f_*\pi_{n+1}\mathbb{O}_Y^{\mathrm{alg}}[n+1]).$$

Proposition 3.24 allows us to rewrite the final space as

$$\operatorname{map}_{\operatorname{Mod}(\mathbf{R}(\mathscr{O}(X)))}(\mathbf{L}\Omega^{1}_{\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X)},\mathbf{R}\Gamma(X,\mathbf{R}f_{*}\pi_{n+1}\mathbb{O}_{Y}^{\operatorname{alg}}[n+1]))$$

$$\simeq \operatorname{map}_{\operatorname{Mod}(\mathbf{R}(\mathscr{O}(X)))}(\mathbf{L}\Omega^{1}_{\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X)},\mathbf{R}\Gamma(Y,\pi_{n+1}\mathbb{O}_{Y}^{\operatorname{alg}})[n+1]),$$

where the  $\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X)$ -module structure on the right comes from the morphism  $f^* \colon \mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X) \to \mathrm{H}_0\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(Y)$ .

Now, applying the functor  $\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(-)$  to the analytic square-zero extension of [PY3, Corollary 5.42], we realise the EFC-DGA  $\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(t_{\leq n+1}Y)$  as the homotopy fibre of the EFC derivation

$$\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(t_{\leq n}Y) \to \tau_{\geq 0}(\mathbf{R}\Gamma(Y, \pi_{n+1}\mathbb{O}_Y^{\mathrm{alg}})[n+1])$$

induced by  $\eta_d$ . For  $[f] \in \pi_0 \operatorname{map}_{dAn_K}(t_0Y, X)$ , we thus realise have  $\operatorname{map}_{EFC-DGA_K}(\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X), \mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(t_{\leq n+1}Y))_{[f]}$  as the homotopy fibre of

$$\mathrm{map}_{\mathrm{dAn}_K}(\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X),\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(t_{\leq n}Y))_{[f]} \to \mathrm{map}_{\mathrm{Map}(\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X))}(\mathbf{L}\Omega^1_{\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(X)},\mathbf{R}\Gamma(Y,\pi_{n+1}\mathbb{O}_Y^{\mathrm{alg}})[n+1]).$$

Comparing the respective sequences now gives the required inductive step, giving equivalences for each  $t \le nY$ . The result then follows because  $Y \simeq \underset{n}{\text{holim}} t \le nY$ , with  $\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(Y) \simeq \underset{n}{\text{holim}} \mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}(t \le nY)$ .

Remark 3.26. In particular, Proposition 3.25 exhibits the  $\infty$ -category of Lurie's derived Stein spaces as a full subcategory of the  $\infty$ -category of EFC-DGAs, for both complex and non-Archimedean contexts. The key to the comparison is in comparing the respective cotangent complexes associated to closed immersions, and this will have analogues in any Fermat theory, because [Lur4, Remark 11.13] amounts to saying that the results of [Lur4, §11] hold in that generality.

## 4. DG ANALYTIC SPACES AND STACKS

Our results so far show that finitely presented EFC-DGAs give a natural derived extension of the category of the category of globally finitely presented Stein spaces. The idea now is just to glue these together to give DG analytic spaces and stacks. In the complex setting, this gives derived enhancements of any analytic space, because C-analytic spaces admit an open cover by Stein spaces (open polydiscs and their closed subspaces being Stein), corresponding to localisations of EFC-algebras.

In the non-Archimedean setting, we have to be more careful because admissible opens in the rigid analytic context do not correspond to localisations (in the sense of Definition 1.26) of EFC-algebras on their rings of convergent functions, since they cannot necessarily be factorised in terms of open immersions of Stein spaces. By [GK, Theorem 2.27 and proof of Theorem 2.26], any partially proper rigid analytic space has a basis of open Stein subspaces, but we can do better via dagger spaces. Admissible open immersions do give rise to localisations on rings of overconvergent functions, essentially because open polydiscs are Stein.

4.1. Analytic spaces, Deligne–Mumford and Artin analytic stacks. By taking the opposite model category  $DG^+$ Aff<sub>T</sub> (or a pseudo-model subcategory) to nonnegatively graded **T**-DGAs as our analogue of affine schemes, we can now develop the theory of derived stacks (by analogy with [TV, Lur1]) with respect to any precanonical Grothendieck topology, and a suitable class **C** of morphisms, for any rational Fermat theory **T**. In the algebraic setting, the most common classes of morphisms to consider are étale surjections (giving rise to Deligne–Mumford stacks) and smooth surjections (giving rise to Artin stacks). The general properties such a class of morphisms must satisfy are summarised in [Pri1, Properties 1.8] or [PY1, Definition 2.10], giving rise to the theory of n-geometric stacks as certain simplicial presheaves on non-negatively graded **T**-DGAs (beware of discrepancies in the value of n between references, stemming from different versions of [TV]).

By analogy with the strongly quasi-compact n-geometric stacks of [TV], the most natural objects to develop are built from objects of  $DG^+$ Aff $_{\mathbf{T}}$  rather than arbitrary disjoint unions. Since countable disjoint unions of Stein spaces are Stein, this is not much of a restriction in the cases we are interested in; quasi-compactness in these analytic settings is relative to a Grothendieck topology generated by finite covering families of globally finitely presented Stein spaces. Such strongly quasi-compact n-geometric stacks are characterised in [Pri1, Theorem 4.7]: they admit representations by  $(n, \mathbf{C})$ -hypergroupoids, i.e. simplicial diagrams in  $DG^+$ Aff $_{\mathbf{T}}$  satisfying a form of Kan condition, namely that the partial matching maps are all  $\mathbf{C}$ -morphisms, and are eventually equivalences.

For a class  $\mathbf{E}$  of morphisms as in Assumption 3.1, we can take  $\mathbf{C}_{\mathbf{E},\mathrm{DM}}$  to be the class generated under pushout, composition and retraction by weak equivalences and faithfully flat  $\mathbf{E}$ -morphisms. This consists of morphisms  $A \to B$  for which  $\mathrm{H}_0 A \to \mathrm{H}_0 B$  is in  $\mathbf{E}$  and  $\mathrm{H}_* B \cong \mathrm{H}_* A \otimes_{\mathrm{H}_0 A} \mathrm{H}_0 B$ , and gives rise to analogues of derived Deligne–Mumford stacks. We can also consider an analogue of derived Artin stacks by taking  $\mathbf{C}_{\mathbf{E},\mathrm{Artin}}$  to be the class generated by weak equivalences, faithfully flat  $\mathbf{E}$ -morphisms, and the map  $\mathbb{Q}_{\mathbf{T}} \to \mathbb{Q}[x]_{\mathbf{T}}$ , provided all pushouts of the latter are flat. The argument of [Lur2, 4.3.22] ensures that the resulting Grothendieck topologies generated by finite covering families are precanonical.

Examples 4.1. When we take  $\mathbf{T} = \mathrm{Com}_R$  and  $\mathbf{E}$  the class of étale morphisms, then for the class  $\mathbf{C}_{\mathbf{E},\mathrm{DM}}$  as above, the theory of  $(n,\mathbf{C}_{\mathbf{E},\mathrm{DM}})$ -hypergroupoids in  $DG^+\mathrm{Aff}_{\mathrm{Com}_R}$  is just the theory of strongly quasi-compact n-geometric derived Deligne–Mumford stacks over R. For the class  $\mathbf{C}_{\mathbf{E},\mathrm{Artin}}$ , the theory of  $(n,\mathbf{C}_{\mathbf{E},\mathrm{Artin}})$ -hypergroupoids is just the theory of strongly quasi-compact n-geometric derived Artin stacks.

When **T** is the theory of EFC  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebras and we take  $\mathbf{E} = \text{\'et}$ , consisting of étale maps between globally finitely presented Stein spaces, then for the classes  $\mathbf{C}_{\text{\'et},\text{DM}}$  (resp.  $\mathbf{C}_{\text{\'et},\text{Artin}}$ ) above, [Por, Lemma 3.3], [Pri1, Theorem 4.15] and Proposition 3.25 imply that the  $\infty$ -category of  $(1, \mathbf{C}_{\text{\'et},\text{DM}})$ -hypergroupoids in  $DG^+\text{Aff}_{\mathbf{T}}$  contains as a full subcategory those derived  $\mathbb{C}$ -analytic spaces X of [Lur4, Definition 12.3] for which  $t_0X$  is a  $\mathbb{C}$ -analytic space with global bounds on the numbers of generators and relations of its local rings. By Remark 1.10, the latter condition ensures that  $t_0X$  has a finite atlas by globally finitely presented Stein spaces; to drop the condition, we would have to replace  $DG^+\text{Aff}_{\mathbf{T}}$  with étale sheaves on  $DG^+\text{Aff}_{\mathbf{T}}$  given by coproducts of representables.

Likewise, the  $\infty$ -category of  $(n, \mathbf{C}_{\text{\'et}, \text{DM}})$ -hypergroupoids in  $DG^+ \text{Aff}_{\mathbf{T}}$  (resp.  $(n, \mathbf{C}_{\text{\'et}, \text{Artin}})$ -hypergroupoids) in  $DG^+ \text{Aff}_{\mathbf{T}}$  contains as a full subcategory those Deligne–Mumford (resp. Artin) (n-1)-geometric derived  $\mathbb{C}$ -analytic stacks  $\mathfrak{X}$  of [Por, Definition

8.2] which satisfy global finite presentation conditions on  $t_0\mathfrak{X}$  (which could be dropped if we were allow arbitrary coproducts of representables in our definition).

When **T** is the theory of EFC K-algebras over a non-Archimedean field K, and we take  $\mathbf{E} = \text{\'et}$ , consisting of 'etale morphisms, [Pri1, Theorem 4.15] and Proposition 3.25 imply that the  $\infty$ -category of  $(n, \mathbf{C}_{\text{pro}(\acute{\text{\'et}}), \text{DM}})$ -hypergroupoids (resp.  $(n, \mathbf{C}_{\text{pro}(\acute{\text{\'et}}), \text{Artin}})$ -hypergroupoids) in  $DG^+\text{Aff}_{\mathbf{T}}$ , contains as a full subcategory a theory of Deligne–Mumford (resp. Artin) n-geometric K-dagger stacks  $\mathfrak{X}$  analogous to the rigid derived analytic stacks of [Lur4], equipped with finite presentation conditions on  $t_0\mathfrak{X}$ . The differences arise because we need to be able to cover objects with Stein (or pro-Stein) spaces, so either have to work with overconvergent functions or restrict to objects satisfying partial properness conditions, including on the higher diagonals.

If we take **T** to be  $C^{\infty}$  and **E** to be the class of local diffeomorphisms, then  $(n, \mathbf{C}_{\mathbf{E}, \mathrm{DM}})$ -hypergroupoids (resp.  $(n, \mathbf{C}_{\mathbf{E}, \mathrm{Artin}})$ -hypergroupoids) in  $DG^+$ Aff  $_{\mathbf{T}}$  give settings for derived differential geometry, as in [Nui]

In addition to the general results of [Pri1, §4] which hold for any geometric context, the results of [Pri1, §§7 and §8] adapt verbatim from derived algebraic geometry to models of derived geometry based on the classes  $C_{E,DM}$  and  $C_{E,Artin}$  above, on the model category  $DG^+Aff_T$  for a rational Fermat theory T. More precisely, we have a theory of quasi-coherent sheaves arising as Cartesian complexes on our simplicial diagrams in  $DG^+Aff_T$ . This leads to a theory of cotangent complexes on replacing algebraic Kähler differentials with Definition 3.16, and these govern deformations.

**Definition 4.2.** Given  $X \in DG^+ Aff_{\mathbf{T}}$  corresponding to a **T**-DGA  $\mathscr{O}(X)$ , we write  $\pi^0 X \in DG^+ Aff_{\mathbf{T}}$  for the object corresponding to the **T**-algebra  $H_0 \mathscr{O}(X)$ .

**Proposition 4.3.** For a  $\mathbb{C}$ -analytic space (resp. a non-Archimedean K-dagger space) Z and  $m \geq 0$ , the  $\infty$ -category of (m, 'etale)-geometric (resp. (m, pro-'etale)-geometric) derived stacks over  $DG^+ \text{Aff}_{EFC,\mathbb{C}}$  (resp.  $DG^+ \text{Aff}_{EFC,K}$ ) with underived truncation  $\pi^0 X \simeq Z$  is equivalent to the  $\infty$ -category of presheaves  $\mathscr{A}_{\bullet}$  of non-negatively graded EFC-DGAs on the category of open Stein subspaces (resp. open dagger affinoid subspaces) of Z, satisfying the following:

- (1)  $H_0(\mathscr{A}_{\bullet}) = \mathscr{O}_Z$ ;
- (2) for all i, the presheaf  $H_i(\mathscr{A}_{\bullet})$  is a quasi-coherent  $\mathscr{O}_Z$ -module.

In particular, the corresponding homotopy categories are equivalent.

*Proof.* This is a consequence of Lemmas 1.11, 1.22, Examples 3.4 and Proposition 3.11, with the same proof as [Pri1, Theorems 6.14, 6.23 and 6.42], and the observation that open immersions of dagger affinoids arise as inverse limits of open immersions of Stein spaces. Explicitly, for an (m+1)-geometric hypergroupoid  $\tilde{X}$  in  $DG^+Aff_{EFC}$  with a map  $a\colon \tilde{Z}:=\pi^0\tilde{X}\to Z$  realising  $\tilde{Z}$  as a simplicial hypercover of Z by Stein spaces, we set

$$\mathscr{A}_{\bullet} := \mathbf{R} a_* (\mathscr{O}(\tilde{X})/\mathscr{O}_{\tilde{Z}})^{l, \text{\'et}}. \qquad \qquad \Box$$

## 4.2. Comparison with structured topoi.

**Definition 4.4.** Given a pair  $X = (\pi^0 X, \mathscr{A}_{\bullet})$  as in Proposition 4.3 and an open Stein submanifold  $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ , define a simplicial hypersheaf  $\mathbb{O}_X(U)$  on the site of Stein open submanifolds of  $\pi^0 X$  by  $V \mapsto \text{map}_{EFC-DGA}(\mathscr{O}(U), \mathscr{A}_{\bullet}(V))$ . Write  $X_{\text{str}}$  for the pair  $(\pi^0 X, \mathbb{O}_X)$ .

**Proposition 4.5.** In the complex analytic setting, given a pair  $X = (\pi^0 X, \mathscr{A}_{\bullet})$  as in Proposition 4.3 for which the quasi-coherent sheaves  $H_i \mathscr{A}_{\bullet}$  are coherent on  $\pi^0 X$ , the data  $X_{\text{str}} = (\pi^0 X, \mathbb{O}_X)$  determine a derived  $\mathbb{C}$ -analytic space in the sense of [Lur4, Definition 12.3]. This construction forms a left inverse to the functor  $Y \mapsto (\mathfrak{Y}, \mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}_Y)$  of Definition 3.23 when restricted to derived  $\mathbb{C}$ -analytic spaces Y for which  $t_0 Y$  is an analytic space.

*Proof.* Open Stein submanifolds of affine space form a pregeometry  $\mathcal{T}^0_{\text{Stein},\mathbb{C}}$  in the sense of [Lur2, Definitions 1.2.1 and 3.1.1], with admissible morphisms the local biholomorphisms, and Grothendieck topology generated by covering families of open immersions. We now check that  $\mathbb{O}_X$  defines a  $\mathcal{T}^0_{\text{Stein},\mathbb{C}}$ -structure in the sense of [Lur2, Definition 3.1.4]:

- (1) We first need to show that  $\mathbb{O}_X$  preserves finite products, which amounts to saying that for  $U, V \in \mathcal{T}^0_{\mathrm{Stein},\mathbb{C}}$ , we have a quasi-isomorphism  $\mathscr{O}(U \times V) \simeq \mathscr{O}(U) \odot^{\mathbf{L}} \mathscr{O}(V)$  of EFC-DGAs. Since  $\mathscr{O}(U \times V) \simeq \mathscr{O}(U) \odot \mathscr{O}(V)$ , this reduces to the observation that Proposition 3.12 allows us to calculate homotopy pushouts using the étale model structure on EFC-DGAs, in which  $\mathscr{O}(U)$  and  $\mathscr{O}(V)$  are cofibrant.
- (2) We now need to show that  $\mathbb{O}_X$  preserves pullbacks along admissible morphisms (i.e. open immersions). For morphisms  $U \to W \leftarrow V$  in  $\mathcal{T}^0_{\text{Stein},\mathbb{C}}$  with  $U \to W$  an open immersion, this amounts to showing that  $\mathscr{O}(V \times_X U) \simeq \mathscr{O}(U) \odot^{\mathbf{L}}_{\mathscr{O}(X)}$   $\mathscr{O}(V)$ . Since all these objects are cofibrant in the étale model structure, and one morphism is a cofibration, this follows from [Hir, Proposition 13.1.2].
- (3) If  $\{U_{\alpha} \to W\}_{\alpha}$  is an open covering in  $\mathcal{T}^0_{\text{Stein},\mathbb{C}}$ , then we need to show that

$$\coprod_{\alpha} \mathbb{O}_X(U_{\alpha}) \to \mathbb{O}_X(W)$$

is an effective epimorphism of simplicial hypersheaves on  $\pi^0 X$ . This amounts to saying that the map

$$\coprod_{\alpha} \pi_0 \mathrm{map}_{EFC-DGA}(\mathscr{O}(U_{\alpha}), \mathscr{O}_X) \to \pi_0 \mathrm{map}_{EFC-DGA}(\mathscr{O}(W), \mathscr{O}_X)$$

of set-valued presheaves induces a surjection on sheafification. By Lemma 3.14, we have  $\pi_0 \operatorname{map}(\mathscr{O}(U), \mathscr{O}_X(V)) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{EFC}(\mathscr{O}(U), \mathscr{O}_{\pi^0 X}(V))$  for any  $U \in \mathcal{T}^0_{\operatorname{Stein},\mathbb{C}}$ . This condition then follows from [Lur4, Lemma 12.6], which shows that  $\mathbb{O}_{\pi^0 X}$  is a  $\mathcal{T}_{\operatorname{an}}$ -structure.

It follows from [Lur4, Remark 11.3] and [Lur2, Proposition 3.2.8 and Remark 4.4.2] that  $\mathcal{T}_{Stein,\mathbb{C}}^0$  is Morita equivalent in the sense of [Lur2, Definition 3.2.2] to the pregeometry  $\mathcal{T}_{Stein}$  of [Lur2, Definition 4.4.1] or the pregeometry  $\mathcal{T}_{an}$  of [Lur4, Definition 11.1].

Thus  $\mathbb{O}_X$  determines a  $\mathcal{T}_{an}$ -structure on the analytic site of  $\pi^0 X$ . Since the Dold–Kan normalisation of  $\mathbb{O}_X^{alg}$  is equivalent to  $\mathscr{A}_{\bullet}$ , we have  $\pi_i \mathbb{O}_X^{alg} \cong H_i \mathscr{A}_{\bullet}$ , which is coherent on  $\pi^0 X$ , meaning that  $(\pi^0 X, \mathbb{O}_X)$  is a derived analytic space.

Finally, if Y is a derived analytic space, then the hypersheaf  $\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}_Y$  of EFC-DGAs gives an EFC structure on the Dold-Kan normalisation of  $\mathbb{O}_Y^{\mathrm{alg}}$ . In particular, each  $H_i\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}_Y$  is coherent on  $t_0Y$ , so  $(t_0Y,\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}_Y)$  satisfies the conditions of Proposition 4.3 whenever  $t_0Y$  is an analytic space. For each  $U \in \mathcal{T}^0_{\mathrm{Stein},\mathbb{C}}$ , functoriality gives a map  $\mathbb{O}_Y(U) \to \max_{EFC-DGA}(\mathscr{O}(U),\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}_Y)$ , and hence a natural transformation  $(t_0Y,\mathbf{R}\mathscr{O}_Y)_{\mathrm{str}} \to Y$ .

That this is an equivalence follows because when  $X = (t_0 Y, \mathbf{R} \mathscr{O}_Y)$ , we have  $\pi_i \mathbb{O}_X^{\mathrm{alg}} \cong H_i \mathbf{R} \mathscr{O}_Y \cong \pi_i \mathbb{O}_Y^{\mathrm{alg}}$ .

Remark 4.6. Although Proposition 4.5 demonstrates that the  $\mathcal{T}_{an}$ -structure on a derived complex affine scheme is determined by its restriction to the subcategory of affine spaces, it does not follow that the cocompact objects of  $DG^+$ Aff $_{EFC,\mathbb{C}}$  form a geometric envelope for  $\mathcal{T}_{an}$  in the sense of [Lur2, Definition 3.4.1]. Proposition 3.12 ensures that there is a natural map from the geometric envelope of  $\mathcal{T}^0_{Stein,\mathbb{C}}$  to  $DG^+$ Aff $_{EFC,\mathbb{C}}$ . Part of the proof of [Lur2, Proposition 4.2.3] adapts to give a full and faithful embedding of  $DG^+$ Aff $_{EFC,\mathbb{C}}$  in the geometric envelope by Kan extension, and the coherence conditions on finitely embeddable derived Stein spaces just happen to ensure that they lie in its image.

In the non-Archimedean setting of [PY2], the inverse functor to Proposition 3.25 is harder to describe, because affinoids are not Stein. However, if we modify [PY2] to replace  $\mathcal{T}_{an}(K)$  with smooth dagger analytic spaces (so take overconvergent functions) or with partially proper smooth analytic spaces U, then  $V \mapsto \text{map}_{EFC-DGA}(\mathcal{O}(U), \mathcal{A}_{\bullet}(V))$  again defines a  $\mathcal{T}$ -structured topos.

- 4.3. **Analytification.** For any rational Fermat theory **T**, the forgetful functor from **T**-DGAs to rational CDGAs has a left adjoint. For our EFC-DGAs over K (where K is  $\mathbb C$  or a non-Archimedean field), there is a forgetful functor to K-CDGAs, whose left adjoint we regard as analytification, denoted  $A \mapsto A^{\mathrm{an}}$ . When X is an affine K-scheme of finite type, the EFC-algebra  $\Gamma(X, \mathcal{O}_X)^{\mathrm{an}}$  is then the ring of global functions of the analytic space associated to X. Since analytification preserves étale morphisms, it gives a functor from algebraic Deligne–Mumford (resp. Artin) n-stacks to K-analytic Deligne–Mumford (resp. Artin) n-stacks, via the constructions of §4.1. Explicitly, if  $X_{\bullet}$  is a DM (resp. Artin) n-hypergroupoid in affine DG schemes, then  $X_{\bullet}^{\mathrm{an}}$  is a DM (resp. Artin) n-hypergroupoid in  $DG^+$ Aff $_{\mathbf{T}}$ , and this construction preserves hypercovers, giving a functor on n-stacks. The details follow exactly as in [DH, Appendix A.4].
- 4.4. Symplectic and Poisson structures, and quantisations. A useful feature of differential graded models for derived analytic geometry is that they make the formulation of shifted Poisson structures, and also of deformation quantisations, fairly straightforward, in terms of multiderivations or differential operators on  $\mathbf{T}$ -DGAs. For the theory of  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}$ -DGAs, this is all laid out in [Pri6], but the same constructions extend to any rational Fermat theory with a class  $\mathbf{E}$  of morphisms as in Assumption 3.1. The most important technical result enabling this to work is Lemma 3.17, which provides étale functoriality of Poisson structures and quantisations. Note that [Pri6, Remarks 1.17 and 1.28] give the correct generality in which to operate, and the results of [Pri5] on shifted Poisson structures and of [Pri2, Pri7, Pri3, Pri4] on shifted quantisations all then extend from derived algebraic to derived analytic settings. The constructions are compatible with analytification functors, essentially because any algebraic differential operator on a ring gives rise to an analytic differential operator on its analytification.

#### References

- [Ane] Mathieu Anel. Grothendieck topologies from unique factorisation systems. arXiv:0902.1130v2 [math.AG], 2009.
- [ARV] J. Adámek, J. Rosický, and E. M. Vitale. Algebraic theories, volume 184 of Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2011. A categorical introduction to general algebra, With a foreword by F. W. Lawvere.

- [BBBK] Federico Bambozzi, Oren Ben-Bassat, and Kobi Kremnizer. Stein domains in Banach analytic geometry. arXiv:1511.05901v1[math.FA], 2015.
- [CR1] D. Carchedi and D. Roytenberg. Homological Algebra for Superalgebras of Differentiable Functions. arXiv:1212.3745 [math.AG], 2012.
- [CR2] David Carchedi and Dmitry Roytenberg. On theories of superalgebras of differentiable functions. Theory Appl. Categ., 28:No. 30, 1022–1098, 2013.
- [DH] C. Di Natale and J. V. S. Holstein. The global derived period map. arXiv:1607.05984[math.AG], 2016.
- [DK] E. J. Dubuc and A. Kock. On 1-form classifiers. Comm. Algebra, 12(11-12):1471-1531, 1984.
- [DT] Eduardo Dubuc and Gabriel Taubin. Analytic rings. Cahiers Topologie Géom. Différentielle, 24(3):225–265, 1983.
- [Dub] Eduardo J. Dubuc.  $C^{\infty}$ -schemes. Amer. J. Math., 103(4):683–690, 1981.
- [For] Otto Forster. Zur Theorie der Steinschen Algebren und Moduln. Math. Z., 97:376–405, 1967.
- [FvdP] Jean Fresnel and Marius van der Put. Rigid analytic geometry and its applications, volume 218 of Progress in Mathematics. Birkhäuser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, 2004.
- [GK] Elmar Grosse-Klönne. Rigid analytic spaces with overconvergent structure sheaf. *J. Reine Angew. Math.*, 519:73–95, 2000.
- [GR] Hans Grauert and Reinhold Remmert. Theory of Stein spaces. Classics in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2004. Translated from the German by Alan Huckleberry, Reprint of the 1979 translation.
- [Hir] Philip S. Hirschhorn. Model categories and their localizations, volume 99 of Mathematical Surveys and Monographs. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2003.
- [Hov] Mark Hovey. Model categories, volume 63 of Mathematical Surveys and Monographs. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1999.
- [Joy] D. Joyce. Algebraic geometry over  $C^{\infty}$ -rings. arXiv:1001.0023 [math.AG], 2010.
- [Kie] Reinhardt Kiehl. Theorem A und Theorem B in der nichtarchimedischen Funktionentheorie. Invent. Math., 2:256–273, 1967.
- [Lur1] J. Lurie. Derived Algebraic Geometry. PhD thesis, M.I.T., 2004. www.math.harvard.edu/~lurie/papers/DAG.pdf or http://hdl.handle.net/1721.1/30144.
- [Lur2] Jacob Lurie. Derived algebraic geometry V: Structured spaces. arXiv:0905.0459v1 [math.CT],
- [Lur3] Jacob Lurie. Higher topos theory, volume 170 of Annals of Mathematics Studies. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 2009.
- [Lur4] Jacob Lurie. Derived algebraic geometry IX: Closed immersions. available at www.math.harvard.edu/~lurie/papers/DAG-IX.pdf, 2011.
- [Lüt] Werner Lütkebohmert. Steinsche Räume in der nichtarchimedischen Funktionentheorie. Schr. Math. Inst. Univ. Münster (2), (6):ii+55, 1973.
- [MR] Ieke Moerdijk and Gonzalo E. Reyes. Models for smooth infinitesimal analysis. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1991.
- [Nui] Joost Nuiten. Lie algebroids in derived differential topology. PhD thesis, Utrecht, 2018.
- [Pir] Alexei Yu. Pirkovskii. Holomorphically finitely generated algebras. J. Noncommut. Geom., 9(1):215–264, 2015.
- [Por] Mauro Porta. Derived C-analytic geometry I: GAGA theorems. arXiv:1601.008592v2 [math.AG], 2017.
- [Pri1] J. P. Pridham. Presenting higher stacks as simplicial schemes. Adv. Math., 238:184–245, 2013. arXiv:0905.4044v4 [math.AG].
- [Pri2] J. P. Pridham. Deformation quantisation for (-1)-shifted symplectic structures and vanishing cycles. arXiv:1508.07936v2 [math.AG], 2015.
- [Pri3] J. P. Pridham. Quantisation of derived Lagrangians. arXiv: 1607.01000v1 [math.AG], 2016.
- [Pri4] J. P. Pridham. Quantisation of derived Poisson structures. arXiv: 1708.00496v2 [math.AG], 2017.
- [Pri5] J. P. Pridham. Shifted Poisson and symplectic structures on derived N-stacks. J. Topol., 10(1):178-210, 2017. arXiv:1504.01940v5 [math.AG].
- [Pri6] J. P. Pridham. An outline of shifted Poisson structures and deformation quantisation in derived differential geometry. arXiv: 1804.07622v1 [math.AG], 2018.

- [Pri7] J. P. Pridham. Deformation quantisation for unshifted symplectic structures on derived Artin stacks. *Selecta Math.* (N.S.), to appear. arXiv: 1604.04458v4 [math.AG].
- [PY1] Mauro Porta and Tony Yu Yue. Higher analytic stacks and GAG theorems. arXiv:1412.5166v1 [math.AG], 2014.
- [PY2] Mauro Porta and Tony Yu Yue. Derived non-Archimedean analytic spaces. arXiv:1601.008592v2 [math.AG], 2017.
- [PY3] Mauro Porta and Tony Yu Yue. Representability theorem in derived analytic geometry. arXiv:1704.01683v2 [math.AG], 2017.
- [Qui1] Daniel Quillen. On the (co-) homology of commutative rings. In Applications of Categorical Algebra (Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., Vol. XVII, New York, 1968), pages 65–87. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1970.
- [Qui2] Daniel G. Quillen. Homotopical algebra. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, No. 43. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1967.
- [Rem] Reinhold Remmert. Sur les espaces analytiques holomorphiquement séparables et holomorphiquement convexes. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, 243:118–121, 1956.
- [TV] Bertrand Toën and Gabriele Vezzosi. Homotopical algebraic geometry. II. Geometric stacks and applications. *Mem. Amer. Math. Soc.*, 193(902):x+224, 2008. arXiv math.AG/0404373 v7.
- [Wei] Charles A. Weibel. An introduction to homological algebra. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1994.
- [Wie] Klaus-Werner Wiegmann. Einbettungen komplexer Räume in Zahlenräume. *Invent. Math.*, 1:229–242, 1966.